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From Pastor Daniel

Evangelical Reformed United Church of Christ 
Frederick, Maryland USA

  On May 11, a group of 15 of us will be traveling to Germany for our 
postponed and long-awaited trip to Europe to attend the world-famous 
Passion Play in Oberammergau, Germany. The villagers of Oberammergau 
first performed the play in 1634 in fulfillment of their promise to God for 
sparing them from the Black Plague, and it has been presented there every 
10 years since.  I am sure there will be a lot of reflection about how the 2020 
production was postponed until 2022 because of the pandemic.
  In addition to attending the Passion Play, we will visit some of the most 
beautiful parts of the world in Switzerland, southern Germany, and Austria. 
  Thanks for remembering the group in prayer as we travel.

Sunday, May 1 • 12 Noon
Annual Congregational Meeting 
The Consistory has voted to call the annual meeting for Sunday, May 1.

The meeting will be held in the Community Room immediately following worship, 
with lunch being served. 

The agenda includes a review of the year 2021 and updates on the Trinity Steeple 
Project and columbarium projects. We will also elect new elders, deacons, and 
committee chairs.   

Members and friends of the congregation may also participate via Zoom, on a 
computer, tablet, or phone, or by telephone.

Here is the call-in information for the meeting:

https://bit.ly/3LzuUuV  Meeting ID: 862 9003 9301  Passcode: 499552
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May 1 ~ Third Sunday of Easter
  Acts 9:1-20 records Saul’s encounter with the Risen 
Christ on the road to Damascus. Peter, in John 21:1-19, 
reverses his threefold denial of Jesus (John 18:15-27) with 
a threefold affirmation of love. 
  We will be serving communion this morning. The annual 
meeting of the congregation will follow morning worship.

May 8 ~ Fourth Sunday of Easter
  In scripture, we encounter role models of discipleship 
that are expressed in compassionate words and deeds. Acts 
9:36-43 tells the story of one such disciple, Tabitha, who 
ministers among the widows in her community. In John 
10:22-30, Jesus reveals that his works testify to his identity. 
Jesus’ actions reveal who he is. 
  The Senior Choir will be singing in worship this morning. 
We will be welcoming Aoife James Menchey Lynch.

May 15 ~ Fifth Sunday of Easter
  A person may say, “The road to Hell is paved with good 
intentions.” The wiser one says simply, “The road to Hell 
is paved.” Seductively smooth, wide, and straight it runs, 
and by comparison, the Holy Way can at times seem like 
an old cow path meandering through the woods riddled 
with stones and hanging branches. Yet as followers of 
Christ, this shouldn’t come as a surprise, and the glory of 
the destination, our joy in the company we keep, and our 
faith in the One who calls us can make it feel like we’re 

WORSHIP NOTES: MAY 2022 Scripture notes from Seasons of the Spirit

walking on water. As we read from Psalm 148, Revelation 
21:10, 22-22:5, and John 13:31-35, we’ll explore what it 
means to “Go With the Flow” for God.
  Rev. Michelle Beadle will be preaching this morning. The 
Senior Choir will be singing.

May 22 ~ Youth Sunday	
  ERUCC Youth will be leading worship this morning. 
Their theme is “What’s On Our Minds.” Come hear their 
thoughts about peace, mindfulness, and transitions.
  Young Spirit will be singing.

May 29 ~ Seventh Sunday of Easter
  In Acts 16:16-34 worship and prayer punctuate this sto-
ry of liberation and freedom. It begins with Paul and Silas 
once again on their way to a place of worship and prayer. 
The story concludes in worship with the baptism of the 
jailer and his family, now set free from the fear imposed 
on their lives by the empire’s domination, exploitation, 
and brutality. The power of Revelations 22:12-14, 16-17,  
20-21 is not in the drama but in the invitation given to fol-
low in this way of new life and freedom with the One who 
is the beginning and the end. We are offered the daring in-
vitation to participate in the Spirit’s new realm by drinking 
the water of life, offered as a gift. In John 17:20-26. Jesus’ 
prayer for the community defines this new freedom as life 
in a relationship with God.
  The Senior Choir will be singing. 

Our Lenten Season was made special by so many people who contributed 
musically, artistically, and by feeding us delicious soup. 

We extend special thanks to our Worship Design Team led by Ave Barr including  
Pat Condo, Mark Ulrich, Betsy Fisher, Pam Shepp, Nancy Jones, who created the 
beautiful art installation in the sanctuary, the hallway outside the sanctuary, and the 

art display in the hallway between the Marj Menchey Berkheimer Music Suite and the Liz 
Coffey Room. Their work helped us to worship with lives, Full to the Brim.

We thank our soup makers who prepared delicious soup each Wednesday during Lent – Barbara Rhoads, Donna, and 
Terry Logee, Patti Patterson, Peter Brehm, Betsy Selby, Susan Kulp, David Howard,  Robin and David Cooney, and 
Kim Sexton. Special thanks to Eleanor Fisher who assisted in setting up and cleaning up every week.

We had several volunteers helping in the office over the past three months. One of the big projects was scanning church 
records, updating the database, and reconciling the database with the written record of baptisms, confirmations, 
marriages, and funerals in what we affectionately call the big red book. Kathy Gourlie’s attention to detail and the 
time she gave to this project are so appreciated.

We also thank Cathie Duncan for organizing hundreds of sheets of paper related to our event work.
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LET’S TALK
9:30 – 10:15 a.m.	 (Community Room)

May 1 ~ Pastor Daniel will lead a discussion on the suc-
cesses, opportunities, and challenges at ERUCC ahead of 
the congregational meeting being held at noon. This is 
a chance to ask questions and share ideas in a less formal 
setting. Everyone is welcome.

May 8 ~ The Youth will share reflections from their week-
end of service at the Franklinton Center. Whether it is a 
skill learned, a friend made, or a fear faced, each person on 
a mission trip comes away changed in some way. Lessons 
from these trips can last a lifetime. Come to hear what our 
youth have to say!

May 15 ~ Have you ever wondered who does what at 
ERUCC? The Consistory will share information about the 
various committees, jobs, and roles done by lay members. 
Come learn about the myriad ways in which you can serve 
and add more joy to your life. 

May 22 ~ Immigrants, refugees, and borders are 
constantly in the news, but the problems often seem far 
removed from our daily life in Frederick. Tricia Coffey will 
present some of her experiences at the US-Mexico border 
and Rebecca Shillingburg will share information about the 
Afghan refugee resettlement process in Frederick. 

May 29 ~ Memorial Day Weekend! Fred Wenner will lead 
a walk to Memorial Park and introduce us to some “old 
friends,”: veterans of the Civil War, the two World Wars, 
the Korean and the Vietnam war who are memorialized 
there. You don’t want to miss this!

SUNDAY MORNING 
ADULT EDUCATION:  MAY

ADULT EDUCATION 
OPPORTUNITIES
Tuesday Morning Bible Study
with Pastor Daniel 

Jesus and Those Bodacious Women
Jesus and Those Bodacious Women is well known for 
its new spins on the stories of biblical women such as 
Mary Magdalene, the Bent-over Woman, Queen Esther, 
and Mary, among others. “Bodacious” is unmistaken, 
remarkable, and noteworthy. Come join Pastor Daniel as 
we study some of the colorful women of the Bible.  
May 3		  A Living Prayer – Genesis 1	
May 10		 We Drink from the Well – John 4
May 17		 The Prodigal Daughter – Luke 15:11-32
May 24		 Not Bent or Bowed – Luke 13:10-17
May 31		 A Woman Worthy of Tears: Tabitha –
		  Acts 9:36-42

Online

“The Book that Breathes New Life” 
with Reverends John & Rebecca 
Shillingburg.
To join via Zoom: bit.ly/3GEIvhJ	
Meeting ID: 893 8670 5888  Passcode: 327128

  This online Bible study, facilitated by Revs. John 
and Rebecca Shillingburg, offers anyone who attends 
ERUCC’s Sunday worship service online a learning 
opportunity on Sunday morning, like those available to 
people who attend worship in person. We meet from 
9-10:15 a.m. via Zoom. Since the first of the year, 
we have had an 8-week mini-course on how the Bible 
came down to us today and a 7-week mini-course on 
the Prologue in Genesis, the first 11 chapters. We will 
begin a new mini-course on Sunday, May 1, with the 
topic to be determined by those participating. We focus 
on learning new ways to read the scriptures faithfully; 
no experience is required — just a Bible. Join us! See 
Thursday Thoughts for the access info and the focus of 
the current mini-course.

Steeple Fundraising Luncheon after church

COINS FOR A CAUSE:
May: Streamlink Education 
https://www.streamlinkeducation.org
June-August: The Frederick Center
https://thefrederickcenter.org
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I’ve always considered myself a fan of all 
four seasons and yet I’ll admit I’m partial 
to Spring. It signals renewal, refreshment 
and recalibration in nature and in life. 

Without doubt, we’re all looking at a 
different landscape 
than the one of just 
a couple of years 
ago. Accordingly, it 
is incumbent upon 
all of us who are 
involved in the vital 
work of philanthropy 

to “refresh” our perspectives and take 
inventory of the programs we support and 
examine how needs have changed and 
what new strategies may be required to 
meet emerging needs.
 
At Delaplaine Foundation, we’re looking 
under the hood of our operations 
to ensure that our funding priorities 
continue to adapt to changing needs in a 
changing world. A few practical means 
by which we’re doing this is through 
defined metrics for gauging impact; by 
revamping our application process so 
that first time applicants will complete 
a full-length application, while those 
who have received funding from us 
previously will have a more abbreviated, 
succinct application. We’re checking in 
with grantees to gauge how the needs of 
their organizations and the clients they 
serve are changing. We’re engaging in 
open dialog with community leaders, 
stakeholders and other community 
funders on changing community needs 
while assessing past community wide 
grant funding outcomes.

In this season of renewal, we renew 
our commitment to the enrichment of 
communities, families and quality of life 
for all. We’re grateful for the opportunity 
to partner with those whose mission 
aligns with ours to make a positive 
difference. Together, we rise for a  
Greater Good.

 Greater GoodTHE

FROM THE PRESIDENT

The long-anticipated grand 
opening of Religious 

Coalition for Emergency 
Human Needs’ (RCEHN)
Emergency Family Shelter 
took place Sunday, February 
27 before a gathering of more 
than 100 people. Religious 
Coalition Executive Director 
Nick Brown officially opened 
the 8,300 sf facility that 
provides 10 family suites. 
“The Shelter will insure a level 
of normalcy for families that 
is important to emotional and 
physical stability,” said Brown. 

Completion of the $3 million project 
took place after years of planning and 
fundraising under the leadership of 
campaign Co-Chairs Rev. Dr. Barbara 
Kershner Daniel and Dr. Greg Rausch, 
MD, RCEHN board leadership, volunteers, 
and the dedicated commitment from the 
multi-denominational faith community. 
Other partners included The City of 
Frederick, Frederick County Government, 
the State of MD, community funders, 
public, private and indivdual donors. 
Delaplaine Foundation provided a 
$250,000 grant for the Shelter at the start 
of the project. 

Spring 2022       A Quarterly Report from Delaplaine Foundation, Inc. 

MARLENE B. YOUNG

“Our thanks to everyone in the 
community who helped make this 
possible,” said Brown, with special 
acknowledgement to Megan Elizabeth 
Kula, RCEHN Director of Philanthropy 
for her leadership of the project, and to 
Neil Donnelly, Shelter Director.

In addition to the family suites with 
private baths, the Shelter includes a large 
community kitchen and living area, 
a children’s play area and counseling 
rooms. “Parents can prepare meals with 
their children to be enjoyed in the dining 
room,” said Brown.

Religious Coalition for Emergency Human Needs

Emergency Family Shelter Opens

Seen left to right: Gregory Rausch, MD, Campaign Co-Chair; Dr. Rev. Eliezer Valentin-
Castanon, Board President; Nick Brown, RCEHN Executive Director; Rev. Dr. Barbara 
Kershner Daniel, Campaign Co-Chair; Marlene B. Young, President, Delaplaine 
Foundation; and Neil Donnelly, Shelter Director.

The 8,300 sf Shelter located on Hayward Road in Frederick 
will serve families in temporary need of emergency lodging.

  With help from our congregation, The Religious Coalition Beyond Shelter Campaign surpassed its goal of $3.5 
million to supporti the new Emergency Family Shelter!  Renovations have wrapped up, families have moved in, and this 
tremendous goal could not have been accomplished without YOUR help! 
  Our congregation pledged $25,000 to sponsor a counseling room — our goal was met and EXCEEDED in less than 
one year! In addition to this pledge, many congregation members made individuals donations.  
  ERUCC was the very FIRST host site seven years ago and has continued to support the family shelter faithfully since. 
We are very proud to have been a part of this campaign and could not be prouder of the commitment ERUCC has 
shown the Frederick Community and the Religious Coalition! 
~ Rebecca Shillingburg and Colleen Baldree, Co-Chairs, Mission and Social Action Committee 

THE RELIGIOUS COALITION - EMERGENCY FAMILY SHELTER
Ar

ti
cl

e 
re

pr
in

te
d 

w
it

h 
pe

rm
is

si
on

 o
f 

th
e 

D
el

ap
la

in
e 

Fo
un

da
ti

on

Family Suite

ERUCC Counseling Room

Family Bathroom



Evangelical Reformed United Church of Christ • May 2022	 5

The We Say GAY Rally, showing support at the Board of Education meeting, 
planting trees, organizing the family shelter . . . ERUCC is at the forefront of 

Frederick and national efforts, because we know God is still speaking!
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How is ERUCC Helping Welcome Refugees to Frederick?
  ERUCC is part of the Resettlement Welcoming Committee (RWC), a group of faith and nonprofit communities 
working together to find housing for refugees, beginning with the Afghan Allies that were evacuated in August 2021. 
Rebecca Shillingburg represents us; she is one of six people on RWC’s Steering Committee. Other groups represented 
are the Islamic Society of Frederick, the UU Congregation of Frederick, the Frederick Friends Meeting, and the Asian 
American Center of Frederick (AACF). RWC also has volunteers from many other religious communities. 
  While RWC is open to working with other resettlement agencies, Lutheran Social Services of the National Capital 
Area (LSSNCA) opened an office here in Frederick in January and we have been working with them. However, staffing 
here and everywhere is still a major issue due to the sharp cuts in refugees admitted into the country during the Trump 
administration. Resettlement agencies everywhere cut back staff and now they are frantically hiring. Until they are fully 
staffed, RWC is doing much of the work that is traditionally done by a resettlement agency like LSSNCA.
  RWC has now sponsored six families. We could sponsor more—there are many families still in hotels—but we 
struggle to find housing. We are currently working with LSSNCA, the Lutheran resettlement agency in the D.C. area. 
With the $1,225 the state department allocates for each person, they guarantee rental assistance for three months plus 
financial help until state benefits begin. Usually, those benefits begin after a month. LSSNCA applies for these benefits 
and can offer additional rent assistance if the adults are enrolled in English classes and searching for employment.

How Does RWC Help Refugees?
  RWC furnishes refugee apartments with furniture and necessary household items from in-kind donations. The 
Frederick community has been so generous. We have been able to buy new bedding. Financial donations cover costs for 
mattresses and will provide rental assistance after money from other sources is no longer available. We stock the pantry 
with one week’s food and welcome the family with a culturally appropriate meal. 
  RWC volunteers help register children in school, register adults for ESL classes and provide transportation to doctor 
appointments and ESL classes. There is so much that we need to do that we now have RWC case managers/mentors 
for each family and may expand that to family teams. 
  We have a team working on in-kind donations, though we are not taking any more right now. We have a volunteer 
finding on housing and assisting the LSSNCA’s new housing hire as he learns about Frederick. She has found housing 
for four of our families, which is a major negotiating task with landlords since we want reasonable rent, no deposit, can’t 
guarantee a full year, and usually need it ASAP. 

For more information or to volunteer, visit our website www.rwcfrederick.org.

WORK CAMP TRAILER NEEDS
  In 2013, thanks to the Eagle Scout Project of Alex Schaeberle and generous 
gifts from the congregation, the ERUCC work camp trailer became a reality. We 
have used it hard and often over the past nine years.
  On our recent trip to Franklinton Center, it was determined that it is time to 
replace the worn original tires. The hitch is damaged and a backup light needs 
to be replaced.
  We are seeking donations to cover the expenses of the purchase of three tires 

(including the spare) and the repairs. We anticipate that the cost for these items will be around $800 or less.  We 
also need a new cooler on wheels.

  If you wish to contribute to or sponsor these repairs, please contact Pastor Daniel.  
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COMMUNITY GARDEN WORKERS   
  Come join us for a fun volunteer experience at the Frederick Food Security Network Garden. This year we are 
not working by teams so just sign up for the dates that work with your schedule. The produce will be distributed 
to persons who don’t have access to fresh vegetables. The garden is located on the property of the Frederick News 
Post, off of Ballenger Creek Pike at 351 Ballenger Center Dr. No gardening experience necessary! All ages and 
ability levels are welcome but young children will need close supervision. What a great way to make friends and 
help your community. Bring work gloves and water. Restrooms are available in the Frederick News Post  building. 
Sign up on the Signup Genius page OR See Cliff Barr.  
May dates are Tuesday, May 3, Thursday, May 5, and Saturday, May 21.   8-10 a.m.
https://bit.ly/3xTeEAF

 GREEN TEAM NEWS

NATIVE PLANT SALE
MAY 1 ~ 11:30 a.m. – 2:00 p.m.
ON THE PATIO AFTER CHURCH
All proceeds benefit the Frederick Food Security Network Garden. 
Cash or check only at this event.

HERE IS ANOTHER WAY OF GIVING
From the Stewardship and Generosity Committee

  When you shop through Amazon, make sure you buy through smile.amazon.
com and select Evangelical Reformed Church of Frederick as your charity. 
Amazon will donate money to ERUCC each time you shop there.
  It may not seem like much money, but every little bit counts. ERUCC has 

received $547.74 in donations. That money can make a difference in people’s lives. 
  Click on the Smile Amazon logo in Thursday Thoughts, or go to https://smile.amazon.com/ and select 
Evangelical Reformed Church of Frederick, Maryland as your charity. ERUCC will receive a donation for 
every eligible purchase you make. This is a simple and automatic way for you to support ERUCC every 
time you shop, and at no cost to you You find the same low prices, vast selection, and convenient 
shopping experience as Amazon.com, with the bonus that Amazon will donate a portion of the purchase 
price to your favorite charitable organization.
  Also, at check-out, help save the Earth by reducing your carbon footprint. Amazon Prime customers 
can minimize their deliveries and packages by choosing a day of the week to receive all of their 
weekly ordered items rather than asking for next-day 
delivery.  This option reduces both packaging materials 
and number of deliveries.  

A Simple Act of Love:  Give it a try!
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Financial Giving to God Must Include 
Helping People in Need.

How do you answer your child’s call to help a person 
living on the streets?

  We bear witness 
together to people who 
are homeless living in 
Frederick Maryland. 
When we give to UCC 
through One Great Hour 
of Sharing, we are sharing 
our ministry and resources 
to help our community’s 
members stay safe, warm, 
and dry. 

  Just before the oft quoted statement that Jesus’ 
disciples are to produce deeds, not just words, James 
reminds people about a brother or sister “without 
clothes and daily food.” James’ advice to stay warm 
and feel full have no value unless disciples help with 
physical needs. (James 2:14-19-23.)
  In his biography of a famous 1840s British explor-
er, Edward Rice reports on conditions in Baroda, a 
state in India: “In the eyes of the rulers, as in the eyes 
of the gods, people ranked below cattle, and kind-
ness to one did not necessitate kindness to the oth-
er.” “Female infants were disposed of by an overdose 
of opium or by drowning in a hole filled with milk, 
for among Hindus girls are a liability.” (Captain Sir 
Richard Francis Burton by Richard Rice, pp. 44-45)
  When Christians live up to their biblical mandate, 
such behavior is not possible. Christians cannot with 
integrity separate faith from action, loving God, 
and behaving compassionately toward other people. 
Genuine Christians do not have biblically based faith 
if their care for the poor and needy is missing in 
action. The ethical monotheism of both the Old and 
New testaments says that people who love God point 
caring hands and generous pocketbooks in the same 
direction as their minds and mouths.
  In what ways do today’s Christians affirm and 
live out the theme that their financial giving to God 
includes helping people in need?

Trinity Chapel Report: The Campaign to 
Restore an Iconic Steeple
  We have received a gift from the Delaplaine 
foundation for $25,000, and in addition, paid 
contributions $43,500 plus promises for additional 
$27,300. We have also received a challenge pledge of 
$25,000 from a long-time friend of ERUCC. If we 
are able to match the challenge pledge of $25,000 
with $25,000 in new gifts, then we will be within 
$5,000 of our goal of $150,000 for the Trinity 
Steeple Campaign. We want to reach this goal by 
the end of September. Become a part of history and 
preserve Frederick’s oldest steeple and town clock! 
Donations should be made payable to ERUCC and 
include Trinity Steeple in the memo line. Alternately, 
donations can be made online at https://erucc.org/
give-to-erucc give online, indicating Steeple” on the 
memo line. 
  Plan also to join congregation and community 
members at a reception celebrating the Trinity Chapel 
steeple and town clock on May 25 from 5:00 p.m. to 
7:00 p.m. Details will follow later in May, so mark 
your calendar to attend!

Join Us!

Saturday, May 14
11:00am-2:00pm

Urbana District Park - Pavilion 1 
3805 Urbana Pike, Frederick, MD

Drinks provided, bring your own food.

Hosted by the committee working  
to establish a Frederick PFLAG Chapter 

A Spring Picnic for 
LGBTQ+  

FAMILIES

Embracing
Our LGBTQ+
Community

Supported in part by
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ERUCC YOUTH SCHEDULE
Sunday School each week at 9:30 a.m. in the Youth Room 
on the second floor of Trinity Chapel. 

MAY 22 ~ YOUTH SUNDAY
We will be leading the 10:30 a.m. service with the 
congregation.

SUNDAY, MAY 22 6 p.m.
Planning meeting for welcoming our German friends 
in July.

CHRISTIAN EDUCATION FOR CHILDREN AND YOUTH

God’s Kids Club
God’s Kids Club is designed for children Kindergarten through 
5th grade. Youth help for events is always welcome. Masks 
required for in-person events. 
For questions: Kim Sexton at ksexton@erucc.org.

Vacation Bible School
June 20-24 • 9 a.m. to Noon • Community Room
For children 4 years old through 5th grade
A donation of $25 per child is suggested
Questions contact Kim Sexton at ksexton@erucc.org
VACATION BIBLE SCHOOL HELP: There will be a meeting 
for those wishing to help with VBS on Monday May 9 at 
5:00 p.m. in the community room. Youth helpers must 
have completed sixth grade.

God’s Kids Club Wednesdays from 5-5:45 p.m.
https://bit.ly/3IzdDiO
Meeting ID: 854 6302 7021 Passcode: 252332
April 27 - Peter Shares the Good News
May 4 - Saul Learns about Jesus
May 11 - Kind and Helpful Tabitha
May 18 - Peter’s Vision
May 25 - Lydia Learns about Jesus
June 1 - Singing and Praying
June 8 - Whoosh! God’s Spirit is here!

God’s Kids Club Zoom Mother’s Day Tea 
May 13, 7-9 p.m.
Grab your mother, grandmother, best friend, or special 
woman in your life and join us for a tea party! Come 
dressed up if you like! You will need your own tea 
(Juice is ok), tea cups, fancy cookies or desserts. We 
will make tea sandwiches. You will need sandwich 
bread, your favorite sandwich filling, and plate, knife, 
and cookie cutters. 
https://bit.ly/36dj7TD
Meeting ID: 810 3312 7723 Passcode: 668761

God’s Kids Club Leggo Day!

Making bread
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Tuesdays 
With

6-7 p.m.
Participants Can Join the Ted Talk by Zoom
https://bit.ly/3erWnj1
Meeting ID: 923 9891 8264  Passcode: 313735

MAY 10
DAN PALLOTTA: The Way We Think About Charity Is Dead Wrong. Activist and fundraiser 
Dan Pallotta calls out the double standard that drives our broken relationship to charities. Too 
many nonprofits, he says, are rewarded for how little they spend—not for what they get done. 
Instead of equating frugality with morality, he asks us to start rewarding charities for their big 
goals and big accomplishments (even if that comes with big expenses). In this bold talk, he says: 
Let’s change the way we think about changing the world.

May Birthdays
01 Colleen Hueting, Glenn Wallace 03 Michaela Poole, Catie Schaeberle 

04 Neil Pain, Asher Wenner, Beanie Cornell, Evie Frazier, Robin Cooney 

05 Donna Smith, Joseph Heverley, Harry Pomeroy, Ryan Curran  

07 Christopher Baker, Andy Fromknecht 08 Robert Marsh 09 Sally  

Hodges  10 Tom Coffey, Rebecca Shillingburg 11 Laura McNay, 

 Alden Fisher, John Wenner, Jerry Carey 12 Kimberly Jahoda 

 13 James Heuting 15 Ryan Baker, Nancy Doll, James Graham, 

Fred Wenner 16 Jennie Russell 17 Cameron Pain, Doug White 20 Kathryn Cross 21 Sara 

Hoewing, Tom Hueting 22 Rachel Wenner 24 Michael Sexton Jr., Addison Baker, Matthew 

Mercier 26 Fran Davis, Kennie Neal, Delmar Speak 27 Kathy Johnson 28 Sandra Trout, 

Alex Schaeberle 29 Mary Ellen Rhoderick, Debi Hendricks, Pat Hevner 30 Bob Ziegler  

NEWS FROM CHRISTIAN KÖLZER
From Pastor Daniel 
  Some of you remember Christian Kölzer, who spent a year volunteering 
with the Religious Coalition from 2006 to 2007. Christian continues to 
maintain contact with ERUCC and he is my go-to guy for translating 
communication into German.
  Christian and Angelina are the proud parents of two kids. Lotta is 10 
months old now and Anton turned four the week before Christmas.
  Christian writes, “Monday [April 11] will be the first mask-free day of 
classes since the beginning of the pandemic, so we’ll see how that works. 
Hopefully, we’ll also welcome the first Ukrainians soon. At UNESCO-
Schule, which is where I work, we specialize in taking care of students from 
all around the globe, so we’re obviously more than ready to offer those 
refugees a home away from home. Considering that I speak a good deal of 
Russian, I’m getting ready for the intake process, etc. when I’m not teaching. 

We’re basically just waiting for the government to give us the green light. Our congregation, on the other hand, can 
help more quickly than my school can. So we have been collecting donations, and the first mothers and their children 
live with people from church now.”
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ERUCC BOOK GROUP
(Contact Pam Shepp at  pam@vitalsources.com for more information)

JUNE 28
The Only Woman in the Room
by Marie Benedict
	 Her beauty almost certainly saved 
her from the rising Nazi party and led 
to her marriage to an Austrian arms 
dealer. Underestimated in everything 
else, she overheard the Third Reich’s 

plans while at her husband’s side and understood more 
than anyone would guess. She devised a plan to flee in 
disguise from their castle, and the whirlwind escape landed 
her in Hollywood. She became Hedy Lamarr, a screen star.
  But she kept a secret more shocking than her heritage or 
her marriage: she was a scientist. And she had an idea that 
might help the country fight the Nazis and revolutionize 
modern communication . . . if anyone would listen to her.
  A powerful book based on the incredible true story of 
the glamour icon and scientist, The Only Woman in the 
Room is a masterpiece that celebrates the many women in 
science that history has overlooked.

MAY 24
While Justice Sleeps 
by Stacey Abrams
  Avery Keene, a brilliant young law 
clerk for the legendary Supreme Court 
Justice Howard Wynn, is doing her best 
to hold her life together—excelling 
in an arduous job with the court 
while dealing with a troubled family. 

When the shocking news breaks that Justice Wynn—the 
cantankerous swing vote on many cases—has slipped into 
a coma, Avery’s life turns upside down. 
  While Justice Sleeps is a cunningly crafted, sophisticated 
novel, layered with myriad twists and a vibrant cast of 
characters. Drawing on her astute inside knowledge of the 
court and political landscape, Stacey Abrams shows herself 
to be not only a force for good in politics and voter fairness 
but also a major new talent in suspense fiction.
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